MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 12th JANUARY 2012 – NO. 48
Present: 
Chairman, Cllr. Harvey, Cllr. Simmons, Vice Chairman, Cllr. Pemberton, Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Findlay.
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.

1. Apologies:
Cllr. Reid, District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence, County Cllr. Hobbs
2. Public Participation:



PCSO Andy Hyman, Alcester Safer Neighbourhood Team,  paid a 

courtesy visit to the Council to enquire whether there were any 

issues we wished to make him aware of.  It is the intention of 

the Safer Neighbourhood Team to attend as many Parish Council 

meetings as possible.



Mrs. Dean came to the meeting to express her concerns over the 

speed of traffic through the village in the mornings between 


6.45 and 8.00 a.m. as a follow up on the recent communications 

between herself and the Clerk on this matter. 


PCSO Hyman explained that, as a result of  a discussion at the  

September Alcester/Bidford Community Forum, speeding 


through Aston Cantlow had been rated number three on the 


priority list such that twelve speed checks would be carried out



over a period of three months.  Two checks have been carried 


out and four motorists approached for driving over the speed 


limit.



In view of the fact that speed checks cannot be carried out in 


the dark for safety reasons, Mrs. Dean asked whether it would 


be possible for an officer to attend earlier purely for observation 


purposes.  PCSO Hyman hoped to be able to arrange this.  He 


also suggested that anyone with concerns over speeding traffic 


should attend the next Alcester/Bidford Community Forum.  If 


there is enough concern it may be that Aston Cantlow would be 


considered a 
priority again. Another consideration was a traffic 


survey where sensors are laid across the road for approximately 


a week.  The Clerk was asked to contact WCC to find out 



whether this would 
be a possibility. Cllr Simmons asked the 



Clerk to provide him with the results of previous surveys carried 


out in Aston Cantlow.

3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      Cllr. Simmons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in

the agenda item for the Community Computer.

4. Minutes:
The minutes of the meeting on 15th November were approved 


and signed.



The meeting arranged for the 15th December was not quorate 


and was deferred.
5. Reports from and Referrals to District & County Cllrs:



County Cllr. Hobbs had provided a report which had been 



circulated prior to the meeting and is attached on page 8.
6. Communications relating to previous minutes:




Clerks PC backup – Cllr Simmons had contacted Sam Hamilton 


who suggested two options for backing up the clerk files online.
 




1) Web Server Storage - FTP access to a folder on the 



community website server could be set up to upload and backup 


the clerk files.  
  




2) Dropbox online storage. An account can be created with 



Dropbox which is designed specifically for storing files online.



Cllr. Simmons agreed to investigate Dropbox to ascertain 



whether this would be a suitable method for our requirements.




Asset Register: As requested, the Clerk received confirmation 


from the Insurance Company that, in the event that several 



items were either stolen or damaged beyond repair in one 



incident, any subsequent claim would only be subject to one 



excess of £250 being applied to the total cost being claimed. It 


would not apply per item in this situation. 
All other communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.
7. Other communications:



WRCC: The Clerk confirmed that acceptance of the 




Council’s registration application has now been received.



Elections: Notification was received from SDC that the estimated 


cost of a contested election shared with SDC would be £577.92 


and the cost of an uncontested election would be £100.00.



Update on the Standards Regime: Cllr. Hardy provided



Councillors with a briefing set out by Liam Nevin, SDC.




All authorities must promote and maintain high standards of 



conduct and must adopt a code of conduct.  This code requires 




Registration of Interests for both district and parish councillors 


and must be published and maintained on line by the district 


council.




Storage of Projector Screen and emergency equipment:  Cllr 



Findlay confirmed that the Village Hall Committee has agreed to 


store the screen but not necessarily under lock and key at the 


present time.  



A supply of blankets, pillows etc. has been donated for use 



in the event of an emergency situation in Aston Cantlow.  The 


Village Hall committee will require the dimensions of these 



before they are able to consider storage. Cllr. Findlay suggested


purchasing some vacuum storage bags for these items to limit


storage space requirements.  This proposal was seconded by 


Cllr. Simmons and all were in agreement.




First Aid Courses: A suggestion was put forward by a resident 


that the Parish Council may wish to consider organising courses.



As there are three nurses in the Parish it was not thought to be 


a priority at this time.

8. Budget and Precept for 2012/13:




The final precept estimation had been circulated to all Cllrs. prior 


to the meeting for their consideration. Cllr. Simmons proposed 


that a figure of £11,900 be requested, seconded by Cllr. Harvey 


and this was approved by all.



The figure of £9,400 comprises an increase in line with inflation 


on the current year’s precept from £8,200 to £8,400 plus a 



further £1,000 that will go into a “Community Chest”.  The latter 


will be used to fund donations and grants to local organisations 


in accordance with residents’ wishes as solicited via a 




Participatory Budgeting Exercise. A further£2,500 has been 



added to enable the Council to contribute towards the cost of 


improved broadband throughout the parish over the next two 


financial years. 



Consideration had also been given to supporting future funding 


of the 
Community Links Transport Service beyond March 2012 


and it was agreed by all Councillors that provision for this should 


be included in the Precept. The amount required is £12.00 per 


annum.
9. Parish Council Code of Conduct:



In accordance with the Localism Act 2011 Aston Cantlow Parish 


Council has been advised to re-adopt the current model code 


together with the ten general principles, selflessness, honesty 


and integrity, objectivity, accountability, openness, personal 



judgement, respect for others and duty to uphold the law, until 


further guidance is received from the Government.  Cllr. 



Simmons proposed that Aston Cantlow Parish Council adopts the 


current model code to include the ten general principles, 



seconded by Cllr. Harvey and all in agreement.
10. Emergency Plan update:
The Clerk confirmed that she has updated the plan as far as possible at present and is awaiting  some further information before being able to complete this.
Cllr. Simmons offered to organise some help to get some sand bags filled from the current stock of sand.  He confirmed that the sand hopper stored at Manor Farm appears to be in good order.

Cllr. Findlay will check the details of her First Aid Certificate to ascertain whether she would be suitable to be included in the plan as a First Aider.

Cllr. Harvey advised that Mr. Harvey would be willing to assist in an Emergency situation with transport and mechanical or property repairs.
11. Draft Minutes:




The Clerk had received comments relating to the fact that 



minutes of meetings are not posted on the website until after 


the following meeting to enable residents to see if there are 



issues they may wish to follow through. 





The Clerk pointed out that if a Freedom of Information request is 


received for minutes they do have to be provided within twenty 


one days of the request even if they have not been formally 



approved. Cllr. Hardy concurred. They would of course be 



marked as draft and the same could be applied to minutes on 


the website.



After considerable discussion Councillors decided that they did 


not wish draft minutes to be posted on the website, only those 


that have been approved formally by the Council at a meeting to 


ensure accuracy of information provided. If minutes were 



requested earlier than that then of course they would be 



supplied within the time frames of the Freedom of 




Information Act. It was resolved that the Clerk would notify all 


Cllrs. upon receipt of any request to receive draft minutes. 
12. Public Bridleway AL78:



A request was received from David Hudspith, Sheldon Bosley 


asking whether a letter of support for the diversion of this  



bridleway could be provided as it would allow Warwickshire 



County Council to progress the diversion.



The Council agreed that, in view of the fact that we have 



received objections from other parties, we would be unable to 


make further representation until we are formally consulted by 


Warwickshire County Council. The Clerk was asked to respond 


accordingly.

13. The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Celebrations:




The Parish Council has registered our intention to participate 


with a beacon sited within the village at a location yet to be 



agreed.



It is understood that the Village Hall Committee is planning to 


organise an event and the Parish Council has been asked if we 


would like to contribute towards this.  It was agreed that, in 



principle, we would like to work together as a community.




Cllr. Harvey proposed that contact be made with groups and 


members of the Aston Cantlow Community Forum in a bid to 


co-ordinate an informal working party for the event.  Cllr. 



Pemberton seconded the proposal and all agreed. Cllr. Harvey 


agreed to draft a notice for the Village Vine in this respect and to 


make contact with the community groups.
14. Participatory Budgeting:




Cllr. Harvey will re-draft the questionnaire and produce a 



covering note for circulation to all Councillors for approval.
15. Flooding Working Party and use of SDC Flood Relief Grant 2008:



Deferred to next meeting.




The Clerk was asked to contact Peter Bones with a request that 


he attend the next meeting in February to provide an update on 


the proposed flood alleviation scheme. The Council is 




concerned at the lack of activity and the fact that the bird 



nesting season is fast approaching
16. Community Computer:




No communications have been received from the Aston Cantlow 


Club Committee to our email request dated 15th December.  The 


Clerk was asked to contact the Committee requesting a decision 


on whether they are still interested in housing a community 



computer by the 25th January to enable the Council to finalise 


the budget for 2012/13.
17. SDC Draft Tourism Strategy Consultation:



Cllr. Reid was unable to attend this meeting due to ill 




health and Cllr. Harvey attended on his behalf.

18. Payment of Outstanding Invoices:

Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses December/January)            50.48 (200329)
19. Items for consideration at the February meeting:
1. Participatory  Budgeting

2. Quality Status
3. Annual Review of Standing Orders – to agree any amendments deemed necessary.

4. Possible items to raise with the next forum meeting.

20. Confidential. Clerk’s Annual Appraisal & Salary review – to consider outcome



Deferred to next meeting 
21. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on

Thursday 9th February 2012 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.05 p.m.
For information only:

The following payments were made between meetings:

Colemans Office Supplies




£ 29.71 (200326)

Aston Cantlow Village Hall




   15.00 (200327)

HMRC







 111.60 (200328)

Aston Cantlow PC report Jan 2012

RGN funding

Warwickshire County Council is working with local partners (particularly the District & Borough Councils and the C&W Chamber of Commerce) to develop an expression of interest for DEFRA's pilot scheme around establishing a limited number of Rural Growth Networks (RGNs).  DEFRA envisages RGNs to be a small network of interconnected "enterprise hubs" based in rural areas, providing space for entrepreneurs in rural areas to establish and grow their businesses, and who are able to access business support and mentoring schemes.  There is also specific interest in supporting and growing female entrepreneurship through this scheme.

The concept for the proposal being developed by local partners (under the auspices for the Coventry & Warwickshire Local Enterprise Partnership through the Farming & Rural Businesses Focus Group) is based around a "hub & spoke" model.  The hub of this proposed Rural Growth Network will be Stoneleigh Park, where we would hope to develop a larger enterprise centre to support rural businesses, hold events and training, showcase new technologies and approaches (i.e. renewable and low carbon technology), and link to the range of national organisations that currently exist (or are planned to locate) on the site to support our local businesses.  The "spokes" will be a  range of smaller enterprise centres within the rural parts of the county, providing drop-in office space, meeting areas and maybe an element of shop-front space if appropriate.  WCC are currently working with the Districts & Boroughs to identify suitable locations for the "spokes" enterprise centres, and would welcome any ideas from local areas to help support this urgent work.  We will aim to ensure that these centres will have access to superfast broadband and appropriate mobile technologies, and will link into the Local Broadband Plan (the mechanism with which we aim to utilise funding to support Superfast Broadband in rural areas made available from central Government).  The hub and spoke model will be supported by dedicated rural and female business support and mentoring schemes, and provide links to wider activity (such as Access to Finance initiatives) being undertaken through the CWLEP.

DEFRA have announced that they intend to support 4-6 pilot Rural Growth Networks across the country, and have allocated a pot of some £15m to support this.  This money appears to be predominantly capital funding, and is designed to help support the initial set-up costs of creating these "enterprise hubs".  Expressions of Interest for the scheme need to be submitted to Government by 31st January.  These will then be appraised, and a number of schemes will be shortlisted for the second stage, which would involve attending and presenting to an Assessment Panel in Whitehall.  It is expected that applicants will hear by 16th February 2012 whether they have been shortlisted, and announcement of the chosen pilots is expected in March.

For further information, please contact Dave Hill
 - david.hill@warwickshire.gov.uk     or tel: (01926) 418603.

Police news
Following the Comprehensive Spending Review announced in the autumn of 2010 Warwickshire Police was faced with an on-going funding gap of £22.9 million to make good over the four years to 2014/15. This figure is based upon an assumption of an increase in council tax of 2.5% each year.

A new policing model was introduced in May 2011 which, when fully implemented, will deliver £13.4m of savings. The estates strategy i.e. reconfiguring deployment centres and the disposal of surplus assets is part of this model.

We have entered into a Strategic Alliance with West Mercia and this is anticipated to deliver £5.7m of savings.

This still leaves an on-going funding gap of £3.8m to find.

The contribution of council tax to the overall funding position needs to be considered. There are two practical options for council tax to consider for 2012/13:

1. Government council tax freeze grant.

The government is offering authorities grant equal to 3% on the council tax if they freezer council tax 2012/13. For Warwickshire this grant is worth approximately £1m. However, this grant will be paid for one year only which means it does not help to close the on-going gap. In fact the overall funding gap would increase as our forecast assumed a 2.5% increase in council tax each year accumulating over the four years. The Chief Constable’s view is that bridging the gap would mean reductions in front line policing.

2. Increase council tax

The Police Authority could increase council tax rather than take the one-off grant. Under the Localism Act police authorities have to undertake a public referendum (likely to cost up to £0.5m to run) if they wish to increase council tax by more than 4%. We can increase council tax by 4% or less without a referendum.

The meeting is asked to express a view on whether the Police Authority should take the one-off grant and freeze the 2012/13 council tax or whether it should seek to increase the level of council tax by up to 4% to help minimise the adverse impact on policing in Warwickshire.

 This would mean an increase of about £4.00 per year on a band D property
County Council news

The Council tax freeze grant also applies to the County Council and because the major portion of the Council tax is used for the County Council the proposal are to take the grant from central government so the county council portion will have a zero increase
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